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Maryland Medicaid Advisory Committee

February 23, 2015
Call to Order and Approval of Minutes

Mr. Kevin Lindamood, Chair, called to order the meeting of the Maryland Medicaid Advisory Committee (MMAC) at 1:05 p.m.  Committee members approved the minutes from the January 26, 2015 meeting as written.  Ms. Donna Fortson attended the meeting for Samuel Ross, M.D. and Ms. Linda Forsyth attended for Senator Delores Kelley.  Also attending the meeting was Delegate Pat Young who is soon to be appointed to the Committee.
Departmental Report 

Ms. Shannon McMahon, newly appointed Deputy Secretary for Health Care Financing, introduced herself and provided a brief overview of her background.  Ms. McMahon informed the Committee that she is committed to fiscal responsibility and making sure the program is working for beneficiaries as well as the state budget.  There are challenges with the proposals in the Governor’s budget and this administration is open to solutions and keeping the lines of communication open.  
FY 2016 Budget and Board of Public Works 2015 Budget Actions

Ms. Audrey Parham-Stewart gave the Committee an overview of the fiscal year (FY) 2016 Medicaid budget (see attached handout).  

At last month’s meeting the Department shared the Governor’s budget with the Committee which was a total of $11.6 billion, $3.2 billion in general funds (GF) and $.9 billion in special funds.  At that time the Department did not have much detail on the reductions that were included in it.  Today the Committee was given the details on planned budget reductions that both impact and exclude the managed care organizations (MCOs) (see attached handouts).
Notice of fee reductions will be sent to providers via transmittal in March 2015.
Dental Update

Committee member Winifred Booker, D.D.S., provided a dental update on behalf of organized dentistry during this National Children’s Dental Health Month (NCDHM) (see attached handout).

Legislative Overview 

Mr. Chris Coats, Health Policy Analyst, gave the Committee an overview of the current legislative session to date.  We are almost half way through the session and budget hearings will be held in the House on Thursday, February 26th   in the Appropriations Committee and on Monday, March 2nd in the Senate Budget and Taxation Committee.  As we move forward, they are conducting hearings on first reader bills as we get closer to crossover (see attached chart).

Waiver, State Plan and Regulation Changes

Ms. Susan Tucker, Executive Director, Office of Health Services gave an update concerning regulations, waivers and state plan amendments (SPAs).    

The contract with DentaQuest, the administrative services organization (ASO) who manages our dental benefit on our behalf, is coming to an end and we are in the process of re-procuring this contract.  The request for proposals (RFP) has been out for a few weeks and the Department is hosting a pre-bid conference tomorrow.

The Department is implementing ICD10’s this year and some of our regulations depend on diagnosis codes.  We have been doing crosswalks of all of the regulations that have diagnosis codes so we can put them in regulations to implement the change October 1st with the ICD10 diagnosis codes that match the ICD9 codes.

We are adding a new level of partial hospitalization for substance use disorder (SUD) providers.  We originally added partial hospitalization at the half day rate with the understanding that was the most common rate for SUD providers.  But it turns out that quite a few providers do a full day so we are adding a full day rate.

The federal government has changed guidance on the “free care rule” which in the past said Medicaid couldn’t reimburse for services that are provided free to other people.  We are examining all our regulations to see where we need to make language changes. 

With cost containment you must adjust regulations.  The Department is working on regulations to change the physician fee rates from 100% to 87% of Medicare.  There is also a state plan involved with this as well.  The Department is also working on changing the first set of managed care organization (MCO) rates for January 1, 2015 and a second set for April 1, 2015.  

The Nursing Facility SPA was submitted to begin the adoption of a prospective payment system for nursing facilities.  This will be phased in over time.

The Department has to submit a community settings plan for all of our waivers to come into compliance with federal rules regarding community settings.  We developed a plan that was sent out for public comment and we have received many comments.  We are analyzing comments and making appropriate changes.  The plan is due March 17, 2015.  After the plan is submitted we have four years to come into compliance with the new law.  The plan is on the Department’s website.

Behavioral Health Services Report

Ms. Susan Tucker informed the Committee that the carve-out of SUD services from the MCOs was implemented as of January 1, 2015.  All of the providers were enrolled and trained.  The payment system is set up as well as the authorization screens for all of the services.  All the nuts and bolts tasks were completed for the transition to the ASO to ensure patients have access to services.  Value Options was very flexible in helping us implement the changes and training.   

We have had some issues with working out data sharing for the substance use services.  We are working through the final details in the development of a methodology so we can share SUD information with MCOs with patient consent.  This does require some systems changes.

Medicaid is not allowed to pay for or reimburse for any services when someone enters an institution for mental disease (IMD).  This ruling includes the SUD residential detoxification programs.  This is a federal law even though Medicaid agencies across the country don’t think it is a smart law.  This law has been in effect since the implementation of the Medicaid program.  It came about because originally the federal government didn’t want to pay for services perceived to be state responsibility and they were talking about the big state mental health hospitals.  Over the years the Center for Medicare and Medicaid Services (CMS) has also made it clear through guidance that this includes the diagnosis for SUD, not just mental health. When a person enters an IMD like a state hospital or an SUD residential program they lose eligibility for reimbursement for Medicaid services.  The only exception is if a patient goes to an acute general hospital.  

This background is being provided because there were some providers that were being paid by MCOs for detoxification in free standing IMDs.  There are three major facilities that were getting reimbursed through the MCOs, however, Medicaid cannot pay for those services.  The Department received information from each MCO on how much they were paying for services.  The three facilities largely affected are: Hope House, Warwick Manor and Hudson Health.   The total for the detoxification services last year totaled $1.5 million.

What the Department has been doing subsequent to finding out the MCOs were paying for these services is implement the additional level of payment for partial hospitalization.  It allows another level of care for individuals.  The Behavioral Health Administration (BHA) is working to ensure that state funded residential treatment services continue to prioritize pregnant woman and other very at-risk populations and will provide and track services.  The BHA is working with providers to ask them to consider reducing their size to less than 17 beds.  If they are under 17 beds they are not considered an IMD and people will not lose their Medicaid eligibility for reimbursement of services when they enter the facility.  The BHA has also been talking about providing some additional technical assistance and giving guidance to local jurisdictions regarding their authority to use state and federal grant funds to cover some of these services since the Medicaid program cannot cover them.  

The Department thought the programs were aware of this because a transmittal was sent out in 2012 to explain this federal ruling, however, they must have thought that this would be okay if the MCOs paid for the services.

 Public Comments 
Mr. Matt Celentano gave the Committee an update on the Health Care for All Coalition radio advertisement that encourages Marylanders to go to MarylandHealthConnection.gov or call 211 to find out about health benefits available to them.  
Mr. Peter DeSouza of Hope House and Ms. Angel Trainer of Serenity Sisters Recovery Homes for Woman and alumni of Hope House as well as Mr. Wesley Furman and Keith Richardson of Warwick House all made comments on federal issues regarding IMDs, funding and detoxification services.

Zerena Jess-Huff, Ph.D. of Value Options made comments on the carve-out of addictions services in with mental health services and the ASO integration as well as the federal issues regarding IMDs, funding and detoxification services.

Adjournment

Mr. Lindamood adjourned the meeting at 3:00 p.m.
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